Minutes of the Lake Hopatcong Commission

October 18, 2010



A meeting of the Lake Hopatcong Commission was held on October 18, 2010 at the Mount Arlington Municipal Building, 419 Howard Blvd. Mount Arlington, New Jersey. At 7:05 p.m., Acting Chair McCarthy called the meeting to order and stated that the meeting was being held in accordance with "Open Public Meetings Act."

Salute to the Flag:
Acting Chair McCarthy and all those in attendance joined in a salute to the flag.

Moment of Silence:
Acting Chair McCarthy asked for a moment of silence for troops serving abroad.
Roll Call:

Present:
Elizabeth Gantert, David Jarvis (8:05pm), Daniel McCarthy, Kerry Pflugh, Joel Servoss, Richard Zoschak, Robert Mitchko (Jefferson Alternate), Richard O’Connor (Mount Arlington)
Absent:
Betty Lou DeCroce, Tom Foley

With seven members present at Roll Call, Acting Chair McCarthy declared a quorum.  Mr. McCarthy stated as he was entering the building, he was asked by Chair Felter to act as Chair because Chair Felter suddenly had to attend to a family matter.  
Communications

The Acting Chair asked if there were any questions on Communication.  There being no comment, the Acting Chair moved to the next agenda item.
Treasurer's Report/Payment of Bills
Ms. Gantert reported the Valley National Bank checking account balance as of September 30, 2010 was $81,562.01.  The Revised Bill List of $22,844.77 was submitted for approval.  Mr. Zoschak made a motion to approve the Report and Revised Bill List and Mr. Mitchko seconded.  

ROLL CALL:

	Gantert
	Yes
	Zoschak
	Yes

	McCarthy
	Yes
	Mitchko
	Yes

	Pflugh
	Yes
	O’Connor
	Yes

	Servoss
	Yes
	
	


Motion unanimous.

Approval of September 20, 2010  Meeting Minutes
Ms. Gantert made a motion to approve the September 20, 2010 Meeting Minutes and Mr. Mitchko seconded.  The Chair requested a roll call vote.
ROLL CALL:

	Gantert
	Yes
	Zoschak
	Abstained

	McCarthy
	Yes
	Mitchko
	Yes

	Pflugh
	Yes
	O’Connor
	Abstained

	Servoss
	Yes
	
	


Motion did not carry 5-0-2 (two abstentions). 
The Acting Chair stated the minutes would be considered again next month.
Lake Hopatcong Alliance (LHA) Update

Ms. Macalle-Holly stated the meetings for November and December are the second Mondays of month instead of the third at the Hopatcong Civic Center.  

Steve Gebeloff, LHA Board of Directors, stated a follow-up to their recent lake weed mapping, a new, non-native species was found.  Princeton Hydro (PH) confirmed that the plant was water hyacinth and was found in Jefferson Canals between Espanong Road and Swan Lane. He stated approximately 2,000 plants were observed floating with some mats as large as a dining room table.  He discussed why the plant may have not been identified during the weed mapping study.  He stated water hyacinth is a fast-growing plant of that can produce coverage of 200 tons per acre.  He continued to describe the plants and its potential impact to water body.   He stated only five plants were observed to be flowering and they were removed.  He stated although the plant is a serious problem in the south, water hyacinth does not survive in cold climates.  Studies in various regions such as the northeast have shown the plant does not return the following year.  Water Hyacinth is a popular ornamental plant used in fish ponds and water gardens which may explain its entry into lake.  He stated the LHA recommends informing lake residents of damage to lake it can cause in one season and asking them not to use the plant on their property.  The LHA is awaiting a decision by the Commission on how to handle the remaining plants.  Mr. Gebeloff provided some pictures.  
Ms. Macalle-Holly stated she notified PH when the plant was originally found back in the canals in the August timeframe as part of the follow-up to the water chestnut survey.  She stated it is important that it is very important for the public not to confuse water chestnut and water hyacinth.  In consultation with Dr. Lubnow of PH, he advised the Commission and the Alliance, that water hyacinth does not winter over well.  When comparing the threat of water hyacinth to water chestnut, water hyacinth is not as big of a threat to Lake Hopatcong because it does not winter over.  She stated a sample of the plant was pulled for PH to identify on Wednesday.  She stated when Mr. Clancy found the plant back in July/August timeframe, PH identified the plant as kidney leaf mud plantain and advised that it was a good plant.  Although, its non-native to the Lake, the plant is used in wetland restoration plant.  Upon further examination from the picture the LHA provided, PH believes now that it is water hyacinth.  She stated she was unsure once PH examines the sample, what their recommendation will be to handle it.  She thanked the LHA for providing the pictures.

Commissioners’ Comments

The Acting Chair asked if any Commissioners had comments.   There being no further comments, Acting Chair McCarthy discussed a series of pictures he had taken last week from a visit to the Franklin facility where the equipment is being stored.  He described each of the pictures and the required maintenance needed based on each picture.  The third picture was of one of the small harvesters which have remained outside and the damage that ice has caused on the frame of the machine.  He described how the staff typically goes over the hydraulic lines and fittings in the winter, but since that was not done last winter, as the hydraulic lines broke during the harvesting season, they were repaired which caused a lot of down time.   He discussed how the bearings under water are rusting and prone to failure and need to be greased and repacked which is not happening.  He stated the staff was at the facility for approximately three weeks and were installing some new and reconditioned parts.  He discussed the picture of the loading dock in the facility.  If it was removed, it would not impact the structural integrity of the building and more harvesters could be installed inside.  He concluded that the staff was there for three weeks and has been laid off. The machines will sit, untouched until the spring.  Ms. Macalle-Holly stated that two harvesters have been pulled apart and repairs have begun, but the harvesters are not in tack.  Acting Chair stated if the Commission is fortunate enough to get some kind of stipend next year for harvesting, he said that people’s expectation should be very low for harvesting next year.  There was discussion on how the cutter bars are completely apart and the bars were sent to Kenvil Welding for straightening and reinforcement. 
In Chair Felter’s absence Ms. Pflugh reported on the DEP Commissioner Martin’s visit to Lake Hopatcong.  She stated the she, the Deputy Chief of Staff, Senator Oroho and Chair Felter participated in a tour of the lake with a boat provided by the State Police.  She stated some issues typically covered at the LHC meetings, were discussed such as storage and equipment.  Options regarding these are being considered by the appropriate DEP staff to provide additional storage capacity.  She stated the other issue discussed was ongoing water level management.  A draft report is available, but the Commissioner Martin needs to be briefed on that after which comments will be heard at an LHC meeting before finalizing.  She stated it was Commissioner Martin’s first time on the lake and it was impressed with the lake.  Ms. Pflugh responded Senator Bucco did not participate.  


|Ms. Macalle-Holly inquired if funding was discussed.  She stated there was discussion on the challenges faced for funding.  Again everything that was been previously discussed at LHC meetings, was put on the table.  She stated the one item there seems to be continued confusion on non-tidal operators’ license, how much money could be generated from that and how it could be used for all freshwater lakes management.  There is conflicting information on how much money is generated annually.  Because licenses are only renewed every four years, the amount of money is not has great as one might expect.   Questions were raised during the meeting with the Commissioners if this revenue could be constitutionally dedicated.  There was no resolution at the conclusion of that meeting. 
Ms. Macalle-Holly stated the reasons she asked about funding is because in order to receive the next payment from the Memorandum of Agreement (MOA), the Commission has to report that we are working cooperatively with the Department on alternate funding progress.  She is going to submit for another reimbursement and will include that in the report.  She discussed the Commission’s eligibility to submit for another reimbursement based on the terms of the MOA.

In response to an inquiry, Ms. Pflugh stated there were no timeline established or dates for a future meeting.  DEP is in process to get answers to certain questions and she believes once that happens, another meeting will be scheduled.  She stated that Commissioner Martin is interested in continuing discussion with the Chair and two Senators to come up with a strategy.  She stated that the subject of user fees is something that needs to be put back on the table.  
Mr. Zoschak reiterated his suggestion from years ago that the boat registrations especially on the little boats be doubled and the money used for the lakes.  He stated in the islands his 22’ boat costs $50 and here it is only $22 or $24.  

While on the funding discussion, before public comment, the Acting Chair introduced Mike Stoller.  Mr. Stoller discussed a passive fundraising program called Beyond Perks which allows residents to access an Internet shopping mall for half cash back goes to LHC.  He estimated 67K lake residents with 10% penetration and spending $500 annually with 7% average cash back would yield to Commission approximately $124K.  He stated he spoke with Chair Felter previously about this.  The Chair indicated there may be some issues with providing the funding directly to the Commission since it is a state entity and he may need to work with the LHA.  
Byrson Millkin, Beyond Perks, stated the company goal is to connect corporate America with non-profit community through this rewards program.  He stated they would invite local businesses to participate in the program along with national retailers.  Beyond Perks can champion the cause to the residents.  Acting Chair McCarthy stated that the Commission is a state entity and would have to defer to LHC Counsel.  He also referred them to Mr. Gebeloff who was in attendance from the LHA.  Acting Chair McCarthy suggested that they may be able to meet with LHC Funding Committee.  It was suggested by some Commissioners that Counsel should evaluate the program and it they feel the Commission can pursue, then have the meeting.  

Public Comment

Acting Chair McCarthy opened the meeting to public comment to address agenda items only and there is a two minute time limit per speaker.  
Beth Styler Barry, Executive Director with the Musconetcong Watershed Association (MWA), discussed concerns with recent lowering of outflow including the transparency of these actions.  She believes the DEP began monitoring in an effort to support the decision and not monitoring to see what was found.  She stated on September 1 and 10, and although the Water Level Citizens Advisory Committee (CAC) met on September 13, there was no mention that this decision was being considered.  When lowering took placed announced on Tuesday morning, the Commission released that information to entities on the Lake and not to downstream users.  The outflow reduction is in violation of the current.  According to the plan, recreational uses are for on the lake and downstream with all minimum flows being met.  She discussed the flow at the discharge point at the Musconetcong Sewage Authority (MSA) and how Mr. Baier of the CAC had said this was critical.  She inquired if during the low flows this past summer, if the flows at the MSA were measured and did it meet minimum DEP requirements.  There were problems in 2003 and at another point when MSA was in violation of discharge permit because of low flows.  She inquired if the MSA outflow was considered when outflow was reduced by 30% and if MSA outflow point was monitored during reduced flow.  Ms. Pflugh indicted she did not know if it was monitoring and the DEP was not advised in this instance it was not a factor in the decision-making because immediate impact would have been the 1-1/2 mile stretch between Lake Hopatcong and Lake Musconetcong.  There was sufficient flow from Lake Musconetcong below their dam so there would not have been a discharge issue.  

Ms. Macalle-Holly was asked by the Acting Chair to cover the Water Level Advisory Committee agenda item at this point.  She stated she spoke with Mr. Baier, CAC Chair, and was advised at this point there is not another meeting scheduled.  The draft plan has been released and a couple changes to the plan were made in consultation with Ms. Barry.  She stated Mr. Baier has not received authorization for the Commission to post the draft plan on its website to receive public comment.  Ms. Pflugh stated she has reached out to Assistant Commissioner Cradic.  They are looking into get on the DEP Commissioner’s calendar for Mr. Baier to do a briefing with the Commission on the draft plan.  Ms. Macalle-Holly stated, at this point, the 26” drawdown is scheduled to begin on November 1 based on the current plan.  The draft plan proposes something different where the drawdown starts later, but she has not received confirmation that the drawdown this year will occur any later than November 1.  If she learns that the drawdown will start at a different date beside November 1, she will post on the website.  
Ms. Barry stated wanted to clarify on Ms. Macalle-Holly’s comment that changes were made based on consultation with her.  She stated the CAC received the draft plan on August 12.  A meeting was held on September 13 to discuss the draft plan and on October 1 without another meeting and without consultation, the CAC received an plan altered by a paragraph that for downstream users is extraordinarily critical and controversial.  They do not accept the insertion of it into the plan.  She has a list of seven entities including the Musconetcong River Management Council and will take every action possible to strike down the plan.  She discussed all the organizations they work with to make sure the draft plan is not approved with that insertion.

Bill Harckeroad, Asbury and on board of the MWA, as a downstream user it is important for minimum flows to be maintained.  It is a federal law as a scenic river.  

Mr. Cliff Beebe, Beebe Marine, wanted to read from Hudson Maxium’s document from February 5, 1912 which according to him is the foundation for everything that has taken place Lake Hopatcong today.  The Chair asked him to wait until the end of the meeting.    

John Kurzman, resident of Lake Hopatcong, stated he was impressed that representatives were there from MWA.  He stated that he gets upset with DEP controls the dam differently than what is in the plan or needs to be done.  He empathizes with changes to the new plan being done without going through the process.  He discussed the MSA discharge and how it should be monitored.  He stated if the Lake discharge is 12 CFS it is typically 300 CFS by the time it gets to the Bloomsbury gage because there are so many other sources of water.  He discussed how Lake Musconetcong water was over flowing its dam when Lake Hopatcong was over a foot down.  It stated the DEP by flowing the 12 CFS plan it equates to 3-1/2” a month for three months its 10-1/2 inches.  He discussed the NJ statute which states the lake should be held at the high water mark for recreational purpose and does not mention downstream.  There are freshwater and trout maintenance regulations in place.  He believes the Lake Management Plan is a way to balance two conflicting laws of statute to keep lake high and code that ensures fish are taken care of downstream.  He discussed his review of the data from 1956-2005.  Every year reported deviated from 12 CFS with less outflow and during that time not a lot was heard about fish kills.  He discussed how he believes the area between the lakes used to be vernal pools.  He summarized the data indicated in many springs they let out nothing during a wet spring and early summer they let out 5-7 CFS and fish did not die.  He hopes less water can be let out in the spring and summer when the river is high and monitor downstream.  
Art Clark of Millwood Place, Andover, stated he was at a meeting last year where the huge problem of ice eaters on the lake was discussed.  According to Mr. Clark, last winter was the coldest in a decade and the lake was wide open in three to four areas.

The ice eaters were running 24 hours a day.  He shared some pictures of the problem areas.  The lake was unsafe for winter recreational purposes.  He stated the Commission talked about education programs and ways to improve some of these problems for the coming winter.  Last year it was difficult to go all over the ice because of the open areas.  Acting Chair McCarthy stated the topic would be discussed later in the meeting.  Mr. Clark stated the open water also affects the weed growth.
Mr. Zoschak stated the record should show Mr. Jarvis has arrived.

Acting Chairman’s Report
The Acting Chair stated he was going to defer to Ms. Pflugh to discuss the meeting with Commissioner Martin, but that has already been covered.  

Grants Update

Ms. Macalle-Holly stated the Princeton Hydro memo on grant status was distributed tonight.  If there are no questions on the PH memo, the only grant to report on is the DOT I BOAT NJ grant.  She stated as reported last month, she had submitted for reimbursement.  The first reimbursement was received very quickly, but she is still waiting for the second two reimbursements.  She stated she believes Chair Felter made some calls on the Commission’s behalf because she was advised that the Commission should not expect payment until as late as January.  The grant was for approximately $115K and could not be used for personnel costs.  Three reimbursements requests totaling approximately $25K were submitted with $90K remaining.  The items on the Bill List will be submitted for reimbursement.  If the Commission receives reimbursement from DEP, she anticipates being able to switch to quarterly reimbursement requests for I BOAT after October.
Old Business

Lake Hopatcong Water Level Citizens Advisory Committee (CAC)

The Acting Chair stated this item had been discussed.

Sub-Committees

Ms. Macalle-Holly stated a Budget Committee meeting is necessary.  IN speaking with the Chair, although funding of the budget is still up in the air, the Chair wants the Commission to submit a budget.  The Budget is usually submitted in the December/January timeframe.  
There being no further sub-committee reports, the Acting Chair moved to New Business.

New Business

Use of Ice-Eaters on Lake Hopatcong
Acting Chair McCarthy stated as discussed at the last meeting, it is time to begin the discussion again on ice eaters which was discussed at the February or March meeting after the horrendous season for winter recreation on Lake Hopatcong.  He showed a map of the Lake with areas marked in yellow with open water, not including Woodport.  The areas from Sunrise Point to Halsey Island, from Prospect Point to Castle Rock, areas along either side of River Styx were wide open caused from ice eaters essentially running wildly.  When wind gets a hold of open water, the whole lake opens up.  He discussed municipal ordinances that refer to ice retardant systems which are devises designed to keep water open around docks.  A bubbler system is a line running around your dock with holes every so many feet which runs compressed air through it.  Some systems have a timer and thermostat to run periodically and would not run above 32 degrees.  The ice eaters have a drum with a propeller powered by electricity and suspended from dock by strings.  It can be pointed in various directions.  He stated both Jefferson and Hopatcong have ice retardant system ordinance.  He stated former Chair Ondish that Mount Arlington was going to consider an ordinance because the area in front of the Yacht Club is a problem.  Mr. Zoschak was unsure if Roxbury had an ordinance and asked for a copy of the ordinances.  Ms. Macalle-Holly stated when she checked last year, Roxbury did not have one.  The Acting Chair stated he hopes something can be done about this and hopes the towns that do not have one can put in ordinance in place before the season starts.  He stated there should be a public awareness campaign.  Ms. Macalle-Holly stated the Commission received permission from the Lake George Association to reprint their flyer.  He suggested organizing a Committee with Commissioners and the public to develop a flier.  For towns that have ordinances, suggest that they put this on their radar.   Acting Chair McCarthy encouraged the public if they see ice-eater with open water to report it to Zoning Office in Hopatcong.  
Mr. O’Connor stated, if used properly, either system can work, but because they are abused and running 24 by 7, they go crazy.  Acting Chair McCarthy stated if the Zoning Officer sees one running improperly, he can distribute a brochure.  In Hopatcong, if you disregard it, you are fined.  Mr. O’Connor stated a lot of people do not realize what they are doing.  There was discussion about creating a brochure and doing a mailing.  Mr. Servoss stated he observed that last year was the first year the lake was wide opened.  He stated he and his neighbors run their systems for five minutes and the water was open more last year than previously although there was no change in ice eaters their cove.  
Acting Chair McCarthy stated it was a bit windier last year and based on his chart the open areas were all west/northwest winds.  Ms. Macalle-Holly suggested sending a letter to the four municipalities, indicating the public is concerned about it and calls the Commission receives will be referred to the Zoning Officer or Construction Officials.  This would bring the awareness of the situation to the towns in a written letter and encourage those that do not have an ordinance to consider one.  Acting Chair McCarthy stated he was looking to mail out a brochure.  Ms. Macalle-Holly stated the Commission funds are dwindling and it already used several hundred dollars for postage for the last brochures.  She suggested the Commission could supply information to the towns to be included in their newsletter.  Ms. Pflugh stated the media in attendance tonight can do a feature on it or the Commission could write an open letter to Lake Hopatcong to remind them about the dangers and concern.  Mr. O’Connor suggested putting the Lake George flier on the Commission website.  It was agreed for the Administrator to send a letter to the municipalities.  The Chair stated the topic would be discussed next month.  
Acting Chair McCarthy stated Chair Felter asked him to bring up two questions.  One would be an increase in the Administrator’s salary and the second issue is to reimburse seasonal staff for Labor Day.  He stated he wondered if it was something that should be referred to Committee.  Ms. Gantert agreed it should be because she they did not have a chance to discuss it and she was not aware of it.  Ms. Macalle-Holly clarified that the Administrator’s salary was previously discussed at the Commission meeting.  The Acting Chair stated both matters would be referred to the Personnel Committee and discussed at the next meeting.
Public Comment
Ms. Pflugh asked to respond to Ms. Barry’s comment regarding the issue of transparency and notification.  She stated it was important point that was raised.  She discussed establishing a possible Lake Hopatcong Stakeholder listserv, but she may come up with another alternative.  This would share with the stakeholder list that a request has been made and what procedures would be put in place to consider request.  If a decision is made to make a change, notification would be sent.  She stated weather and temperature were monitored on a regular basis as well as weather patterns.  The caveat was that it would be a temporary reduction and once stocking began, the outflow would be returned to 12 CFS.   
Beth Styler Barry stating that they are also talking and thinking about Lake Hopatcong and Lake Musconetcong.  There is almost always a trustee on their Board from both lakes.  She stated they did participate for the full year at meetings that were up to 3-1/2 hours long and heard lots of concerns. She stated they have been conducting chemical, biological and physical testing of the outflows of Lake Hopatcong for years.  She discussed their perceived shortfalls about the Division of Fish and Wildlife monitoring.  There is no study design for the monitoring program or a Quality Assurance Project Plan (QAPP) for the program.  Fish and Wildlife is not monitoring dissolved oxygen which is something they monitor.  They see DO below six parts per million at temperatures F&W is reporting.  They question why DEP is not using their own stream habitat assessment which they would like to see done seasonally at the sites F&W is monitoring in the 1-1/2 mile stretch at 12 CFS and when flow is reduced by 30%.    She discussed other criterion for the DEP to measure.  Ms. Pflugh asked for it to be put in writing to the Assistant Commissioner Amy Cradic with copies to Fish and Wildlife, Water Resource Management and Water Quality Monitoring.  These programs that are responsible can weigh in with their response.  Ms. Barry asked if a more scientific look can be done with what it really means in that segment during certain periods which was also discussed several times at the CAC meetings.  She stated the MWA is more than willing to help with protocol, study design and QAPPs.  Acting Chair McCarthy asked that Ms. Barry copy the CAC members and LHC on her email. 

Brian Cowden, resident of Flanders and employed by Trout Unlimited on their Eastern Conservation Staff and Musconetcong Home Rivers Initiative Coordinator, wanted to support with Ms. Barry’s comments and add one other piece.  He stated a lot is known about stocked trout in New Jersey, but little is known about native Brook Trout.  The Upper Musconetcong River, surprisingly, has dozen of native brook trout streams.  These brook trout cannot meaningfully swim in the Musconetcong in the summer months because the water is too warm.  However, in September and October can stage in the river because the water is cooler, they move into tributaries for spawning. He stated he witnesses that these fish were not able to get into the tributaries because there is not enough flow in the river.  This should be addressed as well.  DO and flow are critical.  He stated on the hydrology of Lake Hopatcong, prior to the dam, it was a free-flowing river and it had two lakes with the outflow of Beaver Brook and Weldon Brook.  They would have met somewhere where Lake Shawnee is and that would have been the beginning of the Musconetcong.  It would flow a short distance as a free-flow river into a small lake, again into a free-flow river into a larger lake and finally as the Musconetcong River.  

Cinny Mac Gonogle, resident of Bethlehem Township and MWA and Trout Unlimited members, stated the same day she found out about the reduced outflow, she received a notice they the stocking was postponed because the temperatures were too high.  It did not make sense to her.  She stated there are recreational users downstream and the economic benefits for downstream are important as well.  She stated they are particularly concerned about the aquatic organisms and would hope that the plan is adhered to.
Nancy Lawler, MWA volunteer monitoring coordinator, stated she has 25 volunteers monitoring various locations on the Musconectong River including a team that does quarterly monitoring at the Lake Hopatcong outflow.  She supported Ms. Barry’s remarks about monitoring.  As temperatures rise during the summer, they observe a decline in DO below 6 mg/l and during low flows it drops as low as 2 mg/l.   In response to Ms. Pflugh’s inquiry, Ms. Lawler responded that they start begin concerned about low DO levels when it is below 6 and when its below 4 it is very bad. 
Ron Dumont, Hopatcong taxpayer, stated he wanted to discuss ice eaters, but it sounds like the Commission is on the right path to try to satisfy the issue.  He showed some pictures taken in March of when they typically snowmobile from one end of the lake to the other.  There were days this March when you could make it under Brady Bridge and the next day they would have went right through the water.  He discussed some pictures he had of ice eaters and how they open the water.  Mr. Zoschak suggested that the ordinances should specify the types of ice eaters to be used and this should be looked into.  Mr. Dumont stated he has two docks with a small bubbler system that runs all years with one cylinder motor.  Ms. Gantert stated that she thinks the horsepower should be limited and the whole area should not be opened.  It should only be open in a small area near your dock and pilings.  Acting Chair McCarthy stated the ordinances should be looked at because even 20 feet is too much.  
Mr. Beebe, Beebe Marine, he stated he had a plea for the preservation of Lake Hopatcong read from the speech of Hudson Maxim before the Senate Committee on Railroads and Canals in Trenton, New Jersey on February 5, 1912.  In his speech, Mr. Maxim stated he was a large property owner on Lake Hopatcong and deeply interested in any legislation to draw or diver the water of the lake for any new use, which would affect the value of his property.  [A copy of the complete speech, of which Mr. Beebe read a portion into the record, is on file.]  Mr. Beebe stated there are issues here that have never been settled.  He stated the law states the water will be kept high at all times subject to the elements.
Ron Sorensen, 57 Ripplewood, asked the downstream people to try to find a happy medium.  There is no downside protection of Lake Hopatcong because the way the plan is written, Lake Hopatcong can literally be run dry to satisfy downstream condition.  There must be a midpoint to work together.  He stated with the ice eaters situation, he did not believe there were more ice eaters out there last year.  The distinct difference last year was lake level. The lake level had tremendous rise last year.  When it comes up that fast, the warmer water is melting more ice than the ice eater would normally melt.  He stated he would like to be on the committee.  He stated the lake needs to be maintained at a fixed level once the ice freezes.  

Mr. Kurzman, resident of Lake Hopatcong, stated when the lake comes up 9” once section rips to whatever it is attached to and the other section has the zipper affect and when the wind blows it the whole season it shot.  The Commission needs to leave it open so people can use what works for their environmental.  He again discussed how 12 CFS has not been the norm based on the USGS history until 1995.  He stated that 12 CFS needs a QAPP.  He stated if the DO at a given temperature, then maybe too many fish are being stocked in the same small area and consuming that oxygen.  He stated Lake Hopatcong has its own trout and has canals where trout spawn here.  For the 1-1/2 mile stretch of river, it is trout maintenance, not trout production so it does not guarantee to have the flows.  He stated if the Lake Hopatcong dam was capped by 4” it would solve everyone problem because it would hold 264M gallons which would be enough water to release another 33 days worth of 12 CFS.  
Steve Rattner, resident of Budd Lake and is a member of Musconetcong River Management Council, Musconetcong Regional Planning Board, and Chairman of Musconetcong Sewage Authority.  He discussed the outflow from Lake Hopatcong from the MSA perspective. They are currently in a major battle with the DEP for the first mile after Lake Musconetcong is considered impaired now and they disagree with that.  Part of it is because of erratic flows and temperature rise during summer.  He discussed the $20M capital investment to get the phosphorus levels down to where the DEP wants it which would require releasing hundreds of tons annually of aluminum into the environment.  He stated this is a major concern for the MSA.  It could increase the end user rates by 50%.  
Paul Kenny, National Park Service, supported the testimony of the MWA.  NPS is also concerned about the outflow from Lake Hopatcong. He suggested including NPS in the listserv.  Over the past year, he has relied on Ms. Barry from the MWA about the Water Level Management Plan CAC, but he thinks NPS needs a more direct role.  He stated they will be looking at the DO changes as well.  Mr. Zoschak reminded the public that the Commission does not control the outflow of the lake.  Mr. Kenny stated they wrote to DEP last week to address the outflow issue.  Ms. Pflugh asked to be copied on letters to the Department because many DEP programs that participate in decision-making for use of the lake and river and she could facilitate requests to the Department.   Acting Chair McCarthy discussed how the CAC had discussed more how more scientific study of the river flows was needed because the 12 CFS is based upon a 1920s court case which no one can find a copy of.  He asked if the federal government has money to fund a study.  He stated that that 12 CFS is what is in the plan and in his agency what is in a plan often has the force of law which has to be followed.  

Ms. Pflugh stated Ms. Barry laid out a strategy in terms of an approach and make the request.  She discussed the opportunity to bring issues to the new science advisory board. It is the possibility that if this continues to be an issue of debate, perhaps this is something the Commission asks to be incorporated into a research item to be assigned to the science advisory board.  Mr. Kenny stated his group does not really have any kind of funding for a study.  

Rick Eye, Musconetcong River Management Council representing Mount Olive and State Executive Director for Trout Unlimited discussed other tributaries entering the Musky that dried up this year.  The flows have to be balance for everyone’s use, but you cannot let the river die either.  Outside of Hackettstown, you could walk across the river.  He discussed his participation in the trout stocking of the river and how volunteers had taken vacation time to stock.  When the stocking date was changed, he lost two-thirds of his stocking crew.

Ms. Macalle-Holly, Lake Hopatcong resident, stated she does not usually speak during public comment, but Friday was another tough day at the Commission.  She wanted to acknowledge her co-workers Mike Calderio, Barry Marke, Curtis Mulch, Stephen Douglas Howe, Mel Walgreen and Howard Marriott for their work with harvesting.  Their seasonal employment ended.  This was another year of dedication from some staff that has returned for their second year.  As the Commission approaches the ten year anniversary in January of the adoption of the Lake Hopatcong Protection Act, she hopes 2010-2011 is the year when the Commission can figure out a way to fund this operation.

Steve Gebeloff, resident of Lake Hopatcong, stated that Lake Musconetcong has a dam and the last couple years that he has personally been looking at it, the dam is always overflowing the top and the lake is always full.  It seems that Lake Hopatcong is the only one that has any rules constraining it.  

Ms. Barry stated that when discussing the 12 CFS, USGS did produce a report for the CAC showing that absent the Lake Hopatcong dam there would be roughly 12 CFS coming through.  She stated they are open to discussion about the actual outflow numbers, but since the 1920s that stream has had the 12 CFS and the ecosystem has evolved based on that.  

Mr. Kurzman again discussed the USGS data and the outflow which has been much less than 12 CFS all these years.

There being no further public comment, at 9:15 the motion to adjourn was unanimous.  
Prepared by:  Donna Macalle-Holly 
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